

Roll of students in Carlow College, 1812-1818

Published in *The Carlovian* (1949)

CARLOW STUDENT ROLL

1812-18

THE following is a continuation of the Student Roll begun in *Knockbeg Centenary Book*, p.25. The names, addresses, dates and other particulars of the students in the College are taken from a Students' Book or Ledger inscribed No. 4. The book contains 187 folios with the accounts of students who entered between 1st September, 1812 and 18th April, 1818. The names were entered in chronological order, two to a folio, until each folio was used, and thereafter where blank spaces were found. Unlike Books No. 2 and 3, Book No. 4 was not indexed. In the following list each academic year of entrance is kept separate; externs are kept together in the order in which they appear in the lists, and entered after the boarders. The normal pension during this period was 25 guineas; when the pension was 26 or 30 guineas, extras including laundry which cost 3 guineas, may have been included. Entrance fee 5 guineas was charged only in a few cases.

Heartfelt thanks are returned to Very Rev. Canon William Fitzgerald, P.P., V.F., Ballingarry; Rev. Joseph Ranson, C.C., Enniscorthy, and Mr. Mathew Butler, Dublin, for their valuable notes on the dioceses of Cashel, Ferns, and Waterford.

1812-13.

LANIGAN, MR., *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—31st Dec., 1812 or 1st July, 1813. Brother of Daniel 1810-12. Possibly relatives of Fr. Daniel Lanigan who was ordained 1831 and who died P.P. Murroe, 1875. Fr. John Lanigan was C.C. Loughmore in 1836.—V. Rev. Canon Fitzgerald, P.P., V.F.

CONLAN, PATRICK, *Clogher dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1813.

ROCHE, EDMUND, *Co. Wexford*, 1st Sept., 1812—6th Dec., 1813. Cf. Edward Roche, extern 1809-12.

SWINEY, MR. PAT., *Cork*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st June, 1815. Absent from 1st Feb., 1814 to 1st Nov., 1814. Brother of Master Edward Swiney, 1809-15.

MACKEY, JAMES, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st Dec., 1812. One quarter's pension £7-2-2 was due up to 14th Oct., 1812 and paid 29th June, 1813. Oct. should probably read Nov. Seems to be J. Mackey, extern 1810-11. Cf. John J. Mackey, native of Templemore who entered Carlow College, Sept., 1888, and who later became an authority on forestry, and his son, Robert Douglas Mackey who entered Knockbeg Sept., 1917.

DUNNE, JOHN, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept, 1812—1st July, 1814. Cf. Fr. John Dunne, P.P. Clonbullogue for 32 years. He died 1856 and is buried at Bracknagh.—*Knockbeg Centenary Book*, p.86. Cf. J. Dunne, 1810-12, extern.

SHERIDAN, THOMAS, *dioc. of (none inserted)*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1814. Cf. Mr. Sheridan, extern 1814—5th April, 1815.

ROWE, WALTER, *Ferns dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1814. He is Mr. Walter Rowe, Wexford. Carlow student, 1811-12, afterwards Canon Rowe, P.P. Tagoat, who died 1846. Cf. Rev W. Rowe, extern 1810-11.—*Knockbeg Centenary Book*, pp.59, 60.

MURPHY, PATRICK, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1813. He is Pat Murphy, Cashel. Carlow student, 1811-12. He died of fever when C.C. Cashel, 1833, and is buried in Clonmore.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.

RIGNEY, PATRICK, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1814. Cf. Mr. Rigney, extern 1811-12, also Fr. Rigney of Geashill, appointed C.C. Dunleckney, 1817. He died P.P. Philipstown, 1850.—*Comerford II.*, 306, *Catholic Directory*, 1851 p.229, *Knockbeg Centenary Book*, pp. 60, 82.

GAHAN, JOHN, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1814. During 1813-14 he paid £4-11-0, 4 guineas, for 1 year's tuition. From 1st Sept., 1816 to 1st June, 1817 he was professor in Carlow College. His salary for this nine months period was £45 with £3 allowance for sundries. The payments to him were: 29th Nov., 1816, £20-19-4; 28th March, 1817, £5; 20th April, £10; cash for turf 15/5; for 1½ tons hay, £3-6-0; cash paid, balance due of last year, £8. Total £48-0-9. This appears to be the only record of the two years, 1st July, 1814 to 1st Sept., 1816. For his great work as Adm. and pastor of Rathvilly see Fr. Liam O'Farrell's article in *Knockbeg Centenary Book*, p.103.

PURCELL, JAMES, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1816. Born Ballycahill, Holycross. C.C. Drom and New Inn. P.P. Clerihan 1839. Died that year.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.

BURKE, THOMAS, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—19th March, 1816. Cf. Fr. Thomas Burke who was ordained about 1830 and P.P. Ballylaunders 1839-72. Also Fr. Thomas Burke C.C. Gortnahoe, 1820-25.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.

GORMLY, JOHN, *Dublin dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1817. Absent 1st Sept., 1816 to 30th Jan., 1817. Cf. Mr. John Gormly, Wicklow, Carlow student, 1811-12.

O'GRADY, THOMAS, *Waterford*, 1st. Sept. 1812—16th Feb., 1813.

DUNNE, DENIS, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept, 1812—1st July, 1816. Cf. Mr. Dunne, extern 1811-12. He was appointed C.C. Ballyna, 1817, and P.P. Allen circ. 12th Aug., 1830. He died 31st Aug., 1839, aged 47, in the 23rd year of his priesthood. He is buried in the old churchyard at Allen.

REYNOLDS, PATRICK, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1816. Cf. Mr. Reynolds, extern 1811-12.

DELANY, JAMES, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1816. Cf. Mr. Delany, extern 1811-12. He was born in Clonaghadoo near where the church is. He was appointed C.C. Portarlinton, 1817 and was P.P. Ballinakill, 1824 till his death, 1874. That he was a distinguished priest is shown by his correspondence with J.K.L.'s biographer, as well as the evidence which he gave in 1832 before a Select Committee in London. Between 700 and 800 children used assemble for catechism in Ballinakill chapel between the Masses each Sunday. Fr. Delany built Knock chapel in 1847. He added the spire to Ballinakill chapel about 1850. He made a census of his parish each year. He was dignus on the occasion of Bishop Walshe's election.

The close of his career seems to have been marred somewhat by the manner in which he disposed his property. He left, it is said, a large sum of money, which he had accumulated through successful investment, to his own relatives.

KINSELLA, JAMES, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1816. C.C. Geashill, 1816; P.P. Geashill, 1825 to his death, 1859, aged 65. He was born in Cloneygowan, where happily his relatives still reside. He was a relative of the late Fr. Austin Kinsella, P.P. Caragh and of the revered P.P. Ballyna, Very Rev. Austin Delany.

KEATING JAMES, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1817. C.C. Ballingarry, 1820-21. C.C. Mullinahone, 1828.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.

RYAN, JAMES, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1816.

MOCKLAR, EDMUND, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st Feb., 1816. Fr. Edward Mockler was C.C. Templetuohy, Moyne, in 1828. P.P. Knocknavilla, 1838-63.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.

MCDONALD, JAMES, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1813. He was an Assistant for the year 1813-14 at a salary of 7 gns., and 1814-15 at 10 gns. Fr. James McDonnell was born at Gortnahoe, and ordained at Carlow, 1815. He was P.P., V.G. and Dean of Cashel, 1830-55.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.

THERRY, JOHN, *Cork dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1815. Fr. John Joseph Therry, Apostle and Founder of the Church in Australia was born in Cork city in 1790. He was ordained in 1815, and for the following five years he ministered in Cork city. for the last three years of which he was attached to the Cathedral. Walking one day in the streets, a waggon of Irish "convicts" passed him. These he learned were being conveyed to Botany Bay, a penal settlement near the present city of Sydney. There and then he resolved to follow them as their chaplain. He arrived in Sydney on 3rd May, 1820 and for eighteen years he laboured among the neglected and degraded convicts, earning for himself the grand title of Parish Priest of Australia. He purchased the site on which the present St. Mary's Cathedral stands, and on it, largely by Irish "convict" labour he built the first permanent church in Australia. In 1838 he went to Van Dieman's land where his labours were blessed with success. In his anxiety however for the welfare of his flock he contracted a large debt, and for this he incurred the displeasure of his Bishop. In 1858 he returned to Sydney where he was given the title of Archpriest, and where for the next six years he laboured as Parish Priest of Balmain. Here while actively engaged at his duties the holy old missionary received his final summons. He was buried in the crypt of St. Mary's Cathedral. Vid. his *Life* by Dr. now Bishop Eris O'Brien, and *Comerford I.* p.179.

BERGIN, MICHAEL, *Queen's Co.*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1817.

HEFFERNAN, WILLIAM, *Co. Tipperary*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1815. Brother of Denis, 1813-15. The a/c for the two brothers, William and Denis must be taken in conjunction with that of Master William Heffernan, Co. Tipperary, Carlow pupil, 1st Sept., 1811 to 1st July, 1812, and that of William Heffernan, Cashel diocese, Carlow student, 1st Sept, 1813 to 1st July, 1817. Notwithstanding *Knockbeg Centenary Book*, p.60, it appears more probable that the present William, 1812-15, is not the same as Master William of 1811-12, and that the a/c of William and Denis, 1812-15, is a new a/c. For Master William paid 5 guineas entrance fee on 1st Sept., 1811. Denis paid his 1st Sept., 1813, and on 1st April, 1815 5 guineas were paid "amount of the entrance due for William last year." The expression "last year" indeed raises a difficulty. "Last year" was 1813-14, whereas William entered 1st Sept., 1812. "Last year" then seems to refer to 1812-13, the year William entered. It is possible that the third William, that is William of Cashel, 1813-18 is the same as Master William, 1811-12. If they are the same, he remained at home for the year 1812-13. The a/c of William of Cashel is however introduced by the phrase "entered as boarder, 1st Sept., 1813," instead of the more usual "recommended as boarder." While then William of Cashel, 1813-18, may be identical with Master William, 1811-12, it is fairly certain that William, brother of Denis, 1812-15, is distinct from Master William.

HEFFERNAN, DENIS, *Co. Tipperary*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1815. Brother of William, 1812-15.

- POWER, JOHN, *Waterford*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1813. Cf. John Power, extern 1814-15 and 1816-17.
- BYRNE, JAMES, *Borris*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1813. Cf. Mr. Byrne, extern 1814-15 and James Byrne, *Kildare and Leighlin*, who entered as boarder 1st Sept., 1815. A note in pencil is added: "went home at Christmas." Cf. also Fr. Byrne, C.C. Borris, 1814-20, and Fr. James O'Beirne, P.P. Raheen, who died 1866.
- MURPHY, RICHARD, *Co. Carlow*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1815.
- MURPHY, JOHN, *Co. Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1812—1st July, 1814.
- SMYTH, MICHAEL, 1st Sept., 1812—15th April, 1814.
- NOWLAN, PAT, *Co. Carlow*, 1st Sept., 1812—6th March, 1820. Cf. Fr. Pat Nowlan of Tinryland, appointed C.C. Tinryland, 1820. He appears to be Fr. Patrick Nolan who is buried before the front door of Tinryland church. He died 17th Feb., 1821, aged 24.—*Comerford III*. 380. He is Mr. P. Nowlan, *Kildare and Leighlin*, April, 1819 to 5 March, 1820 in Book No. 5. He was absent April, May and June, 1819. Cf. Nolans, Ballyloo.
- DELANY, CHRISTOPHER, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 15th Nov., 1812—1st July, 1815.
- CALDWELL, MESSRS., *Dublin*, 22nd Dec., 1812—1st July, 1814. 22nd Dec., 1812, entrance for two, £11-7-6, 1st July, 1813, 6 months; pension for three, £57-6-6, 1st July, 1814, 1 year's; pension for one, £31-17-0. Total £100-11-0. Cf. John Caldwell, Hardware and Merchant, 67 Pill Lane, and Thomas, 31 Clarendon St., 1803.
- CAINEN, MR. JOSEPH, *Dublin*, 1st Jan., 1813—1st July, 1813.
- CAINEN, M., *Dublin*, 1st Jan., 1813—1st July, 1814. Brother of Joseph. A third brother, William, came 1st Sept., 1812.
- MAHER, WILLIAM, *Waterford*, 21st Jan., 1813—1st July, 1813. There was then and for many years afterwards a wealthy Catholic family of drapers, named Maher in Waterford city. The family died out about 70 years ago.—Mr. Mathew Butler.
- MAHER, JAMES, *Waterford* 21st Jan., 1813—1st July, 1813. Brother of William.
- MCGUIRE, PIERCE, *Waterford*, 21st Jan.—1st July, 1813. At that time there was a Catholic family named McGuire, substantial farmers, residing in Knockhouse about 2 miles to the west of Waterford. In that family, which is there still, the name Pierce or Peery is traditional. In 1798, Pierce McGuire of that family was a member of the Yeomanry; these were first founded for the protection of life and property, and at the beginning included many Catholics.—Mr. Mathew Butler.
- BURKE, MILES, *Co. Carlow*, 1st March, 1813—1st July, 1819. Cf. Miley Burke, extern 1811-12. His address after Sept., 1817 was Dublin.
- CRUISE, PATRICK, *Dublin*, 9th April, 1813—1st July, 1814.
- CONNELL, also O'CONNELL, TERENCE, *Leighlin and Kildare*, circa June, 1813—1st July, 1819. On 1st July, 1813 he paid £8-16-10 for the year ending that day. A native of Boley, Baltinglass parish he was appointed C.C. Carlow in 1819. On the death of Fr. William Fitzgerald, P.P., V.F. in 1823, Carlow became a mensal parish and Fr. O'Connell became the first Administrator. He was noted for his genial manner and for his wit. He was a great friend of J.K.L. and actively assisted him in the building of the Cathedral. The following anecdote is preserved by the revered pastor of Suncroft, V. Rev. M. Brophy: Fr. James Maher, P.P. Leighlin was being transferred as P.P. to Paulstown, and ten prominent parishioners of Leighlin came to Carlow to petition J.K.L. to have Fr. Maher retained in Leighlin. They thought it wise first to approach Fr. O'Connell. It was a fair day and they found the Adm. going through the fair gathering money for the Cathedral. Having heard their business Fr. O'Connell explained that the Bishop was anxiously engaged in collecting money for the Cathedral and that their prospects of obtaining a favourable hearing would be improved by their subscribing liberally to the cause. They did so, and Fr. O'Connell having put the money in the knapsack which he carried on his back, told them he was in a position to inform them beforehand what the Bishop's reply would be. He would tell them he was gratified that Fr. Maher's great pastoral work had met with such appreciation in Leighlin, but that the demands of religion in the diocese required that Fr. Maher be transferred to a parish where he would have greater scope for his zeal. When the ten men went to Braganza, the Bishop's reply was practically word for word as Fr. O'Connell had told them. P.P. Portarlinton, 1832 to his death in 1875. Vid. *Knockbeg Centenary Book* p.81.

1813-14.

CAINEN, MR. WILLIAM, *Dublin*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1817. Brother of Joseph, 1813.

COLGAN, PATRICK, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st Dec., 1816. He was a native of Kilcock where his people were brewers or distillers. He was five years C.C. and 41 years P.P. of Edenderry and Rhode. In 1816 he built the church at Killane, and the church in Rhode; in 1827 he built the church at Croghan. He died in 1856 aged 70 and is buried in Killane. On his death Rhode and Croghan became a separate parish.

KELLY, THOMAS, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1817. He maybe Fr. Kelly, a native of Portarlinton who according to Dr. Doyle's Clergy List of 1820 was appointed C.C. Mountrath in 1818. Of him, J.K.L. wrote to the Superioress, Mountrath in 1831: "I am pleased to hear of the zeal and piety of Mr. Kelly. . . . I sent him to Mountrath only for a short time and am about to remove him to a place where his exertions are much more wanted and where I have no doubt he will be rejoiced to labour. . . . Please tell him he will be occupied in another place on Saturday, 10th Feb. inst., and to make his collection at the chapel he attends up to

- that time." If the two are the same the year 1818 above should read 1819, the year of Dr. Doyle's election as Bishop.
- BURKE, REDMOND, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st Nov., 1817. He was absent 1816-17. Cf. Edmund Burke, 1808-12. Fr. Redmond Burke was born in Fethard and was ordained 1824. He was P.P. Ballinahinch, 1844-48, P.P. Newport, 1848-75. He was learned, zealous, energetic.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.
- REDDY, EDWARD, *Achonry*, 1st Sept., 1813—10th Nov., 1814. Cash lent him 3rd Aug., 1813 was repaid same date. Amount obliterated.
- GORMAN, PATRICK, *Achonry*, 1st Sept., 1813—15th April, 1814.
- MAGRATH, PATRICK, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1815.
- MCMENARA, JOHN, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1817.
- MORRIS, WILLIAM, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1818. Born in Killenaule, ordained in Carlow. C.C. Borrisoleigh with Dr. Slattery. P.P. Borrisoleigh, 1834-66. Canon. Succeeded by his brother, William, who was ordained in Carlow, 1841, and also was a Canon.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.
- CUMMINS, EDWARD, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—11th Feb., 1815. C.C. Cashel, P.P. Killenaule, 1840-47.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.
- HEANY, PATRICK, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st Feb., 1814. Born in Killenaule, taught in Carlow, C.C. Banaha and Ballingarry. P.P. Emly, 1828. Retired 1847.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.
- RYAN, JOHN, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—15th April, 1814.
- RYAN, MR. J., 1st Sept., 1817—18th Jan., 1818. Follows immediately John Ryan, Cashel, 1813-14. Paid £15-3-4. Dates not clear.
- DUNNE, PATRICK, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1815. Cf. Fr. Patrick Dunne, P.P. Clonegal who died suddenly on the road to Knockaugh, 22nd Jan., 1880. Fr. Dunne was a native of Queen's Co., and was uncle of Fr. Gilligan, P.P. Raheen who died 1912.
- KENNEDY, JAMES, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st June, 1817. Absent 10th March to 1st July, 1816.
- CLANCY, JAMES, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1818. Born Emly or Knocklong. C.C. Killenaule. P.P. Kilbeheny. Built Anglesboro church. P.P. Galbally, 1847-62.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.
- LOUGHLIN, JOHN, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st Dec., 1817. He is distinct from John Loughlin, extern 1816-17. He is probably identical with John Loughlin who was student from 1st April to 1st July, 1818. Born Murroe. Ordained 1825.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.
- SHAUGHNESSY, also SHAUGHNESSY, EDWARD, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1818. Born Ballycahill, Holycross, C.C. Newport. P.P. Drangan, 1840-69. Left his house and farm for Sisters of Mercy.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.
- HEFFERNAN, WILLIAM, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1818. "1st Sept., 1813, entered as boarder at 25 gns." He may be Master William Heffernan, Co. Tipperary, Carlow pupil, 1811-12. He is distinct from William, Cashel dioc., 1812-15, q. V.
- LONERGAN, DAVID, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1816.
- GUBBINS, ROBERT, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1818. Born Emly, C.C. Kilcummin. Left in bad health and died in Cobh, 1841.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.
- MARTIN, MOSES, *Ferns dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—21st Oct., 1814.
- SMYTH, JOHN, *Dublin dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1816.
- ENGLISH, WILLIAM, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1817. C.C. Galbally, 1824, Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.
- MOLLOY, JOHN, *Dublin dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1816.
- KIERNAN, PATRICK, *Meath*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1815. Fr. Patrick Kiernan, born Moyalty. Studied in Navan, Maynooth and Carlow, ordained 1818. Adm. Skryne, 1834. Died 1863.
- RYAN, JOHN, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1817.
- BRAY, JOHN, *Dublin*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st Nov., 1814.
- O'REILLY, JOSEPH, *Meath*, 1st Sept., 1813—13th Feb., 1818.
- LALOR, JOHN, *Co. Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1816. There was a Lalor of Tully, a first cousin of James Fintan Lalor in Carlow College in 1820. The father of the late Fr. Mat Lalor, P.P., V.F., kinsman of James Fintan, moved from Ballyfin parish to Athy. His obsequies attended by Bishop Foley took place in Athy and he was buried in Ballyfin. Cf. Fr. John Lalor, native of Harristown, P.P. Allen who died 1830.
- SCOLLARD, JAMES, *Cork*, 1st Sept., 1813—15th Nov., 1813.
- MULHALL, LOUIS, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1813—11th Feb., 1815.
- FOLEY, GERALD, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1813—11th Feb., 1815.
- BRENNAN, EDWARD, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1814.
- LALOR, DANIEL, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1815. He is Fr. Daniel Lalor of Mountrath who was C.C. Clonegal, 1819-20. He was a native of Cloneygowan, Ballyfin parish; which up to 1823 was included in Mountrath parish. He was nephew of Bishop Corcoran to whom he was C.C. in Tullow until 1819. There are several references to him in J.K.L.'s correspondence with Fr. Martin Doyle, P.P. Clonegal and with Fr. Gerald Doyle P.P. Naas, to whom Fr. Dan was C.C. in 1825. "How do you and my friend Dan go on?" wrote J.K.L. to Fr. Martin, P.P. Clonegal. "I fear you both laugh too much and that is not good; the spirit of God evaporates in mirth. Recollection is very necessary for you. . . . attend to prayer and exhortation and

remember with earnestness at the altar your devoted friend, James Doyle." In 1831 Fr. Dan was appointed P.P. Baltinglass where he acquired the parochial property and built the church. He died 1871 aged 81.

BROPHY, GEORGE, *Baltinglass*, 1st Sept., 1813—1st July, 1817. Margaret Brophy, Baltinglass, married Michael Kehoe, Carrig, parish of Muinebeag. They were the grandparents of Mrs. Fenelon, Carrig. Miss Brophy was a niece of Cardinal Cullen, being a daughter of the Cardinal's sister Kate. She was a first cousin of Cardinal Moran, and a near relative of the late Miss Dunne, Aughwat, Rathoe parish and of the late Dr. Joseph Nolan, Tullow. The Brophys lived at Glencannon, Tinoran up to 30 years ago. Some of Miss Brophy's brothers emigrated to San Francisco where they became wealthy. In the succeeding generation Miss Annie Brophy of Miltown, Clonegal parish married John Kehoe of Carrig. Miss Annie Brophy was a sister of the late John Brophy, Co. C. and daughter of Thomas Brophy and Johanna, nee Walsh of the Harrow in Co. Wexford. Miss Walsh was a grandniece of Fr. John Murphy patriot priest of 1798, and great grandmother of Mr. Stan Brophy, Miltown. Two other sisters of Miss Walsh were married in Co. Carlow, one of them to the late Mr. James Rice, Sherwood, father of the revered pastor of Kilcock, Fr. William Rice, and the other to the late Thomas Kennedy, Myshall, father of Mr. Peter Kennedy.

TIMMIN, PATRICK, *Tullow*, 6th Sept., 1813—1st Feb., 1815.

LALOR, CHARLES, *Co. Kildare*, 17th Sept., 1813—1st July, 1814.

RYAN, JOHN, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Oct., 1813—1st July, 1814.

MORRIS, JAMES, *Dublin*, 26th Nov., 1813—1st July, 1815.

DUIGAN, PATRICK, *Queen's Co.*, 20th Oct., 1813—1st July, 1814. Cf. Patrick Duiginan, extern 1811-12 who follows immediately Dr. Daniel W. Cahill, a native of Ballinagall, Arles parish. They are the last two names in Book No. 3. There were several families of Deegan in Ballinagall, and there were many generations of Deegans in the house in which Mr. Michael Deegan lives.

CANTWELL, BARNABY, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Feb., 1814—1st July, 1817. Fr. Barnaby or Bernard Cantwell was born at Holy Cross, C.C. Bansha, C.C., Killenaule, and died there 1822.—Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.

EXTERNIS.

(The following four names are taken from the list of externs for 1814-15).

O'NEILL, MR., 1813—1st July, 1815. On the latter date he owed £9-2-0, presumably for period 1813-15. No cash payment.

RYAN, MR. P., 1813—19th Feb., 1815. On the latter date he paid £9-2-0, four gns. of which were due for "last year," viz. 1813-14.

MOORE, JOHN, 1813—19th Jan., 1815. On Sept., 1814 he recommenced. On 19th Jan., 1815 he paid £7-19-3. Cf. James Moore, grocer and liquor dealer, Tullow St. and Wm. Moore, grocer and liquor dealer, Castle St.

ROONEY, JOHN, 1813—1st July, 1815. He recommenced Sept., 1814. On 1st July, 1815 he owed £6-16-6 which he paid 10th Sept., 1815. Cf. Michael Roney, brickmaker, coal and lime merchant, Carlow Graigue, 1788. Cf. Fr. James Rooney, C.C. Tullow, 1840, who died 22nd March, 1841, *Carloviana* p.90. *Cath. Register*, p.436.

1814-15.

CARROLL, JOHN, *Ferns dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1814—26th Sept., 1814. Paid £2-5-0. Cf. Fr. John Carroll, C.C. Kilrush, 1814-19.—Fr. Ranson, C.C.

DUGGAN, MICHAEL, *Cashel*, 1st Sept., 1814—27th Sept., 1814. Paid £2-5-6.

HORAN, FRANCIS, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st Nov., 1816. Absent 24th Sept., 1814 to 1st Sept., 1816.

NOWLAN, EDWARD, *Meath*, 1st Sept., 1814—10th Oct., 1814. Paid £5-2-4½.

CAINEN, MATHIAS, *Meath*, 1st Sept., 1814—21st Sept., 1814. Paid £1-14-1½.

MAGUIRE, ANDREW, *Meath*, 1st Sept., 1814—21st Sept., 1814. Cf. A. Maguire, 1817. Paid £1-14-11. Born Duleek. Died 25th June, 1869.—Fr. Brady, *Cogan* II., 428.

BRADY, FRANCIS, *Meath*, 1st Sept., 1814—16th Sept., 1814. Paid £1-14-11.

MURPHY, MICHAEL, *Co. Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815. Brother of John, 1812-14.

FITZPATRICK, PATRICK, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1818. Absent from 1st May to 1st July, 1817. C.C. Kildare, 1820. Parish Priest, Mountrath, 1844 to his death in 1857, at the age of 62. He was a native of Portarlinton parish.

MAHER, PETER, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1818. Absent 1st May to 1st July, 1817.

CAINEN, WILLIAM, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1818. Cf. Fr. Keenan who was C.C. Myshall, 1818-20. Fr. William Keenan was P.P. Kill and Lyons from 1823 to his death, 6th April, 1840, aged 50.

QUIRKE, CORNELIUS, *Waterford*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1819.

LEONARD, GEORGE, *Meath*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1818. P.P. Oldcastle, his native place, 1832 to his death, 5th April, 1877.—McDevitt's *Life of Fr. Hand* affords delightful glimpses of Fr. Leonard's pastoral work, his tender care of the children, his presiding at Sunday vespers, etc. He was intimately associated with the early training of John Hand, future founder of All Hallows.

HEYDON, EDWARD, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st Nov., 1815.

CROAK, WALTER, *Cashel*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1818.

- MAGUIRE, SOLOMON, *Kilmore*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1816.
- O'BRIEN, THADY, *Cashel*, 1st Sept., 1814—15th April, 1816.
- FERRALLY, PATRICK (also Mr. Pat Farrelly), 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1818. Absent 1st Dec., 1816 to 1st Feb., 1818.
- SMYTH, JAMES, *Kilmore*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st March, 1817.
- CULLEN, PHILIP, *Ferns dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st March, 1818. Absent 1st Sept. to 1st Nov., 1817. C.C. Rathangan, 1817. P.P. Rathangan, 1836. Died 1853.—Fr. Ranson, C.C.
- LARKIN, PATRICK, *Ferns dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1814—11th May, 1818. Went home sick 11th May.
- SMYTH, OWEN, *Meath*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1816.
- BROWNE, THOMAS, *Cashel*, 1st Sept., 1814—19th March, 1815.
- CLEARY, JOHN, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st May, 1815.
- TIERNEY, MATTHEW, *Moneybeg*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st Dec., 1816. Possibly a relative of Mathew Tierney, Ballyknockan, Carlow student, 1809—16, C.C. Kilcock, 1817—20, P.P. Caragh, 1831—57. Pat and Daniel Tierney were householders in Moneybeg in 1803. Dr. Prendergast, V.G. willed £20 each to his niece Eliza, wife of Paddy Tierney and his half niece, Brigid, wife of Michael Tierney.
- LENNON, THOMAS, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815.
- HORAN, WILLIAM, *Dublin dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1817.
- NUGENT, THOMAS, *Dublin*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815.
- MAGUIRE, JAMES, 1st Sept., 1814—1st May, 1816.
- MCDONALD, ALEXANDER, *Athy*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1818. Absent 1st Feb. to 1st July, 1815.
- DELANY, MARTIN, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Sept., 1814—1st Dec., 1816. Absent 1st Sept. to 1st Nov., 1816.
- STAPLETON, JOHN, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 1st Sept., 1814—11th Feb., 1815. Cf. Fr. John Stapleton, D.D., P.P. Clonaslee, 1793—1810, *Comerford II*, 122.
- RAFTER, MICHAEL, *Leighlin and Kildare*, 5th Sept., 1814—1st July, 1820. Procurator Carlow College, 1821. P.P. Killeslin, 1823 to his death, 18th Jan., 1840. According to the parochial records Fr. Rafter was appointed P.P. Killeslin 12th Oct., 1823, and he died at 21 minutes to 6 on the morning of 17th January, 1840. On 20th Jan. Fr. James Maher received his appointment as successor.
- MORONY, JOHN, *Cashel dioc.*, 1st Oct., 1814—1st Dec., 1814. Paid £9 pension as boarder, and tuition as extern.
- DONNELLAN, BARTHOLEMMEW, 11th Oct., 1814—1st July, 1816. Cf. Fr. Bartholemew Donellan, C.C. Cara, 1835—39.
- MALONE, EDWARD, 21st Oct., 1814—1st Jan., 1820. Appears to have been absent one month in 1818. He is given as Mr. E. Malone, Kildare and Leighlin in Book No. 5.
- KERNAN, HÜ., *Dublin*, 24th Oct., 1814—1st July, 1815. Cf. Rev. Mr. Kernan.
- MAGRATH, JOHN, *Cashel dioc.*, 26th Nov., 1814—1st April, 1818. Born in Ballingarry. P.P. Knocklong, 1842—53, P.P. Lattin, 1853—74. Built a church in Lattin and is buried therein, Canon Fitzgerald, V.F.
- POWELL, WILLIAM, *Dublin*, 26th Jan., 1815—1st July, 1815.
- HACKET, WILLIAM, *Royal Oak*, 2nd Feb., 1815—1st July, 1817. Brother of James, succeeding student. Fr. Wm. Hacket was C.C. Naas, 1835—6 and died C.C. Portarlinton, 26th Aug., 1818. The Hackets were big coaching-inn proprietors. The coaches ceased when the railways came in 1848. There is a story that Counsellor Philpot Curran who defended the United Irishmen when travelling to Dublin called at the Royal Oak and told the proprietor that Lord Edward had been taken: his object was to obtain the best pair of horses possible and he got them. The Hackets were related to the Cullens and by marriage to the Foleys. A Mr. Foley of Old Leighlin married into the Hackets of Kylehorn in Killeshin parish: they were parents of the late Mr. Thomas Foley. The latter had a priest-relative in U.S.A. Mrs. Stamp, court milliner in Grafton St. in 1873 was a Hacket of Kylehorn or Royal Oak. She had a brother who had landed property in Co. Wicklow. Another brother owned a boot-shop in Grafton St. The Hackets also owned Clonpierce, parish of Arles: Mr. John Wall's father married in there. Mr. Wall and Mr. T. P. Haydon, Hundred Acres, Killeshin, are 2nd cousins through the Hackets. There is a tradition that Hackets, Royal Oak, were strong Patriots. Cf. Hacket, Graig, Carlow, pupil 1797.
- HACKET, JAMES, *Royal Oak*, 2nd Feb., 1815—1st July, 1817.
- GERMAINE, ARTHUR, *Co. Kildare*, 28th March, 1815—1st July, 1817. Cf. Thomas, Carlow student, 1807—9. The Germaines lived at Lisnevagh whence they were evicted by the Bunbury family. They spread to Bessina, Ballyburn and Newtown in Castledermot parish. The name is the same as Gorman. The MacGormans were the lords of Ui Bairche and with the O'Traceys were the ancient owners of the territory now forming the barony of Sliabh Mairge.
- FRENCH, NICHOLAS, 1st July, 1815—1st July, 1816.

EXTERNS.

- SHERIDAN, MR., 1814—5th April, 1815.
- O'FERRALL, MR., 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815. Cf. Messrs. Redmond and Ferrall to whom the College paid £33-12-0 for beer, 28th Dec., 1808. On 26th Dec., 1809, beer from same from 7th July, £36-1-10. On 14th Dec., 1809 the College paid Mr. O'Ferrall £488-11-6 for his interest of a lease of land in Rathnapish. Cf. Ferrall and Coffey, Centaur Lane, and Redmond and Nowlan, Dublin St., brewers and malsters, 1824. Also John Ferrall, malster, Centaur St., 1842.

- CULLEN, MR., 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815. Cf. Pat Cullen, liquor dealer, Dublin St., 1788. Also John Cullen, inn or hotel keeper, Tullow St., 1824, and same 67 Tullow St., 1842. Also James Cullen, King's Arms hotel, livery stable and marble yard, Dublin St., 1824, or possibly James Cullen, sculptor, who carved the limestone pedestal of the sun-dial at Braganza. Also James Cullen, Royal Arms hotel, etc., 12 Dublin St., 1842. Beneath the great Cullen stone at Old Leighlin lie nine children of James and Margaret Cullen of the town of Carlow, who died between 1831 and 1850 at ages from 13 to 23. James the father died 1852, aged 69.
- QUINLAN, MR., 1814-15. Paid 4 gns.
- RYAN, MR., 10th Sept., 1814-15. 4 gns. Distinct from Mr. P. Ryan, 1813-15.
- DONAHUE, MR., 1814-15. Paid 4 gns.
- LYNCH, MR., 9th Feb., 1815. 2 gns.
- DWYER, MR., Sept., 1814. Paid 16/3. Possibly Fr. Michael Dwyer who was C.C. Paulstown, 1835-36, and who gave evidence at the inquest on Fr. John Walsh, C.C., q. V. C.C. Hacketstown, 1837-38. C.C. Clonbullogue, 1839.
- FERRALLY, MR., 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815.
- SMYTH, MR., Sept., 1814—1815. 3 gns.
- BRADY, MR., 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815.
- HORAN, MR., 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815.
- MOYLAN, MR., 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815.
- BYRNE, Sept., 1814—1815.
- NOWLAN, MR., Sept., 1814—1815. £4 paid.
- MANGAN, M., Sept., 1814—1st Feb., 1815. Paid £2-17-1. Cf. Wm. Manghan, merchant, Graigue, 1820 and Martin Mangan, coal market, 1842. Martin Mangan, grandfather of the present respected family in Coalmarket came from the hill of Clogrennane above the wood. He lived first where the late Miss Kearney, whose mother was Mary Anne Mangan, lived. He built the present house in Coalmarket. He owned the maltings in Castlevew and on the Quay.
- MURPHY, MR., 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815.
- MCCABE, MR., 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815.
- DEMPSY, Oct., 1814—1815. Paid £4-17-6.
- MORRIN, MR., Oct., 1814—1815.
- CLARKE, MR., Oct., 1814—1815. Paid £5. Cf. S. Clarke and Co., corn merchant and miller, Burrin Bridge, residence Hanover, 1842.
- HEBURN, MR., Sept., 1814—1815. Paid £4-10-10.
- CUMMINS, MR., Sept., 1814—1815. Cf. Mr. Cummins, extern 1811-12.
- KERNAN, MR., 1st Sept., 1814—1st July, 1815.
- KEARY, MR., Sept., 1814—1815. Paid 4 gns.
- BLANCHFIELD, MR., Nov., 1814—1815. Paid £3-2-9. Cf. Fr. Blanchfield, P.P. Hacketstown, uncle of Rev John Walsh, P.P. Borris, first student of Carlow College. Blanchvilles or Blanchfields are prominently connected with Kilkenny almost since the Norman invasion. They have given their name to a district in Gowran parish, Comerford III, 169, 240. Centenary Book, p. 25. Carrigan III, 414.
- MCCARTHY, WILLIAM, Sept., 1814—1815. Paid 4 gns. Cf. W. McCarthy, extern 1811-12, and boarder, 1816-18. Cf. Philip McCarthy, chandler, Tullow St. and William, tobacconist, Castle St., 1824.
- STOKES, JOSEPH, Sept., 1814. No cash entry.
- WHELAN, JOHN, Co. Carlow, Sept., 1814—1818. Paid 4 gns. 1814-15. Boarder 1st Sept., 1815 to 1st July, 1818. Cf. Fr. John Whelan, P.P. Clonegal, 1842-66, who was born in Bendestown, Ballon parish, where Mr. Bailey now lives and who was an uncle of the McGraths of Garryhendon. His name was spelt Phelan, 1836-42 in the Catholic Directory.
- FLYNN, LAURENCE, Sept., 1815. Paid 1 gn. Cf. Laurence Flynn, extern 1811.
- TIMMIN, PAT., Sept., 1814. Paid 2 gns.
- CONNELLY, TIM, 1st Oct., 1814. Cf. Tim Connelly, Carlow, 1810-13. Cf. Mary Connelly, haberdasher, Dublin St., 1824.
- CONNELLY, JAMES, 9th Nov., 1814. No cash entry.
- CRANWELL, MR. RICHARD, Carlow, 1st Oct., 1814—1815. Brother of Edmund and Thomas who follow. Richard was extern 1816-17, also on 14th Sept., 1815 sundries value £11-12-1 were received in lieu of pension. Cf. Richard Cranwell, ironmonger, Tullow St., 1824.
- CRANWELL, MR. EDWARD, Carlow, 1st Oct., 1814—1815.
- CRANWELL, MR. THOMAS, Carlow, 5th Nov., 1814—1815. He was a day scholar, 1807-12. £11-12-1 in all was paid for the three brothers, 1814-15.
- KELLY, MESSRS (three brothers), 1st Nov., 1814—1815. Sundries value £10-14-6 were received in lieu of pension. Cf. Wm. Kelly, baker, Castle St., Carlow, 1824. Michael Kelly, pawnbroker, Brown St., 1824 is less likely. Cf. James Kelly, corn merchant and boat owner, The Quay, and Laurence Kelly, corn merchant and boat owner, Wellington Square, 1842.
- WALSH, JOHN, 10th Nov., 1814—1815. Paid 3 gns. He is doubtless John Walsh, extern 1816-17. The list of externs for the year 1815-16 has not been found. Cf. John Walsh, boarder, 1818-22. Paid 4 gns. 1816-17. Doubtless also he is Fr. John Walsh, C.C. Borris who met his death at Kilgreany Cross, 30th July, 1835. At the coroner's inquest a verdict of wilful murder against some person or persons unknown was returned. Fr. Walsh was a defender of his people in the tithe and land wars. Among those who lost their homes in that parish and at that time were the parents of the future Cardinal Moran who lived near Ballytiglea bridge. Fr. Walsh had spent the most of the day of his death with Fr. James Nolan, C.C., Bagnalstown, who may well be the next student but one in this list.
- Fr. John Walsh was born at Lower Grange. According to his epitaph he was ordained about 1822. He was son of Patrick and Mrs. Walsh, nee McDonald, Closutton. His elder brother, a doctor who went to U.S.A. and his younger brother Patrick who married in the old home, died without issue. His brother Patrick was called "little Pat" to distinguish him from

"big Pat" who also lived in Lower Grange: the two houses were only 30 yards apart, the original place having been divided at an earlier period. Big Pat—the same distinguishing names are necessary still—also had a brother, Fr. John who later became P.P. Clonbullogue: he is probably Mr. Walsh, *Kildare and Leighlin*, Carlow student, 1823-29, and Fr. John Walsh, C.C. Borris, 1835-40, succeeding his first cousin who was murdered. Big Pat was the father of the late Dr. Walsh, Graignamanagh and of the late Mrs. Donohoe, Lower Grange, wife of the late Mr. Michael Donohoe who married in there from Ballyellin. When little Pat died in 1884, the late Michael and Mrs. Donohoe bought the farm, thus re-uniting the two places. The Walshes came from the Walsh mountains in South Kilkenny. One of them settled in Lower Grange, another in Clashmagrath, and a third in the Red Bog. The late Mr. Joe Walsh who was prominent in Co. Kilkenny public affairs up to about 30 years ago was the last of the Red Bog family, and lived where his nephew, Mr. John Shearman and family now live. The Donohoes came to Ballyellin from Leighlin district: their tombstone in Old Leighlin dates from 1720. In 1776 Henry, great grandfather of Mr. John Donohoe, Barrowmount married into Nolans of Tomdarragh or was given portion of the farm: the road divided Nolans Tomdarragh and Donohoes Ballyellin: the two names appear on the ordinance survey maps. Henry was buried in Old Leighlin in 1813; he was the last of the family to be buried there. The Donohoes of Ballyellin, Clochristic, Donore and Rathvarron are related. Mrs. Donohoe, Clochristic married a sister of Jack Hughes of Tomard, who with Paul Cullen, Jack Brennan and Michael Carroll was shot on the bridge of Leighlin in May, 1798.—*Catholic Registry*, 1836 p.148. *Fr. John Walsh Memorial* (pamphlet, 1936). *Comerford III.*, 169. *Knockbeg Centenary Book*, p.25. *McHugh, Carlow in '98*.

NOWLAN, MR. FRANCIS, *Carlow*, 1st Oct., 1814—1815. Brother of James, 1814-15. On 6th Sept., 1815, sundries value £8 were received in lieu of

fees for both. Cf. Francis Nolan, Carlow, boarder, 1816-18. For 1817-18, "books, etc." to the value of £28-8-9 (25 gns.) were received in lieu of pension. Francis and James are doubtless sons of Timothy Nowlan, bookseller, Tullow St., 1824. That Timothy was also a nursery-man is shown by a printed "list of trees in Tim Nowlan's Nursery," preserved at Knockbeg. The list includes larch, Scotch fir, Sycamore, horse-chestnut, oak, ash, elm, alder, mountain ash, spruce, balm silead and silver fir. On it is a note written by Tim Nowlan to Mr. Rochfort (Clogrennane): "Honoured Sir, Should you want any of the above you shall have them on fair terms and from 11 to 24 months credit, by which time etc." Cf. Francis Nolan and Co., booksellers and seedsmen, 5 Tullow St., 1842. Also Francis Nolan who was given half a year's contract for keeping in repair 709 perches of the road from Carlow to Kilkenny between Tomard Cross and Seskin Cross at 7d. per perch, due summer assizes 1840, £10-6-9, *Carlow Presentments*, 1840 p.45.

NOWLAN, JAMES (*Carlow*), 1st Oct., 1814—1815. Cf. James Nowlan, extern 1816-17. The list of externs for 1815-16 does not appear. Vid. John Walsh above. Cf. Mr. James Nowlan, *Kildare and Leighlin*, Carlow student 1822-27.

KAVANA, MR. MICHAEL, 10th Nov., 1814—1815. Extern also 1816-17, and presumably 1815-16. Brother of Pat, succeeding student. Pat discontinued and 3 gns. was paid probably for Michael alone 1814-15, and 4 gns. for 1816-17. Cf. Matt Kavanagh and Michael Kavanagh, publicans, Graigue Bridge, 1824. They came from Athy where they were hoteliers. They were brewers in Graigue and owned the present S Heart hall. They were related to the Mangans. They are buried in Killeslin.

KAVANA, MR. PAT, 10th Nov., 1814. Brother of Michael. Extern 1816-17 and presumably 1815-16. Paid 4 gns. for 1816-17.

JOYCE, JOHN, 9th Nov., 1814. No cash entry.

[To be continued]

